
COMMONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA 
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SUNDAY, JULY 4, 2004 

SESSION OF 2004 188TH OF THE GENERAL ASSEMBLY No. 48 

SENATE 
SUNDAY, July 4, 2004 

The Senate met at 1:48 a.m., Eastern Daylight Saving Time. 

The PRESIDENT (Lieutenant Governor Catherine Baker 
Knoll) in the Chair. 

PRAYER DISPENSED W I T H 

The PRESIDENT. Without objection, the prayer will be dis
pensed with. 

PLEDGE O F ALLEGIANCE 

(The Pledge of Allegiance was recited by those assembled.) 

JOURNAL APPROVED 

The PRESIDENT. A quorum of the Senate being present, the 
Clerk will read the Journal of the preceding Session of July 3, 
2004. 

The Clerk proceeded to read the Journal of the preceding 
Session, when, on motion of Senator BRIGHTBILL, and agreed 
to by voice vote, further reading was dispensed with and the 
Journal was approved. 

LEGISLATIVE LEAVES 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Lebanon, Senator Brightbill. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I ask for a tempo
rary Capitol leave for Senator Punt. 

The PRESIDENT. Senator Brightbill requests a temporary 
Capitol leave for Senator Punt. Without objection, the leave will 
be granted. 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Lackawanna, Sena
tor Mellow. 

Senator MELLOW. Madam President, I request a temporary 
Capitol leave for Senator Fumo, and a legislative leave for Sena
tor Tartaglione. 

ANNOUNCEMENT BY MAJORITY LEADER 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Lebanon, Senator Brightbill. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, if the Members 
will come over to the podium, we will quickly discuss the five 
bills on Senate Supplemental Calendar No. 1. In the meantime, 
could the Senate stand at ease. 

The PRESIDENT. The Senate will be at ease. 

(The Senate was at ease.) 

BILLS INTRODUCED AND REFERRED 

The PRESIDENT laid before the Senate the following Senate 
Bills numbered, entitled, and referred as follows, which were 
read by the Clerk: 

July 4. 2004 

Senators TOMLINSON, RHOADES, ORIE, SCHWARTZ, 
TARTAGLIONE, D. WHITE, CORMAN, ERICKSON, 
LEMMOND, RAFFERTY, PIPPY, OTAKE, WAGNER, 
STOUT, COSTA and WOZNIAK presented to the Chair 
SB 1174, entitled: 

An Act amending the act of March 10, 1949 (P.L.30, No. 14), 
known as the Public School Code of 1949, providing for an aid ratio 
guarantee. 

Which was committed to the Committee on EDUCATION, 
July 4,2004. 

Senators WAGNER, KITCHEN, HUGHES, COSTA, 
O'PAKE, C. WILLIAMS, STOUT, LOGAN, LAVALLE, 
MUSTO, BOSCOLA, STACK, TARTAGLIONE, RHOADES, 
KASUNIC and FERLO presented to the Chair SB 1195, entitled: 

An Act making an appropriation to the Pennsylvania Housing 
Finance Agency for the Homeowner's Emergency Mortgage Assistance 
Program for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2004. 

Which was committed to the Committee on 
APPROPRIATIONS, July 4, 2004. 

Senators WAUGH, WENGER, TOMLINSON, ROBBINS, 
ARMSTRONG, GORDNER, KITCHEN, PIPPY, 
WONDERLING, PUNT, LEMMOND, BOSCOLA, CORMAN, 
PILEGGI and FERLO presented to the Chair SB 1196, entitled: 

An Act amending Title 42 (Judiciary and Judicial Procedure) of the 
Pennsylvania Consolidated Statutes, limiting civil liability for injury or 
death in connection with equine activities. 

Which was committed to the Committee on JUDICIARY, 
July 4, 2004. 

Senators BOSCOLA, DENT, TARTAGLIONE and PIPPY 
presented to the Chair SB 1197, entitled: 

An Act amending Title 42 (Judiciary and Judicial Procedure) of the 
Pennsylvania Consolidated Statutes, providing for limitation of liability 
for mold and mold damage. 
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Which was committed to the Committee on JUDICIARY, 
July 4,2004. 

Senators RAFFERTY, TARTAGLIONE, MOWERY, 
STACK, ORIE, SCHWARTZ, KITCHEN, EARLL, COSTA, 
MUSTO, PILEGGI, ERICKSON, RHOADES, C. WILLIAMS, 
WOZNIAK, WENGER, GORDNER, BOSCOLA, PIPPY, 
TOMLINSON, ARMSTRONG and MADIGAN presented to the 
Chair SB 1198, entitled: 

An Act providing immunity for physician reporting of suspected 
illegal use of controlled substance. 

Which was committed to the Committee on JUDICIARY, 
July 4, 2004. 

Senators KUKOVICH, KITCHEN, LAVALLE, COSTA, 
BOSCOLA, LOGAN, FERLO, RAFFERTY and C. WILLIAMS 
presented to the Chair SB 1199, entitled: 

An Act regulating the licensure of electrical contractors, 
journeyman electricians and registered apprentices; establishing the 
State Board of Examiners of Electrical Contractors and providing for its 
powers and duties; providing penalties; and making an appropriation. 

Which was committed to the Committee on CONSUMER 
PROTECTION AND PROFESSIONAL LICENSURE, July 4, 
2004. 

Senator M. WHITE presented to the Chair SB 1200, entitled: 
An Act amending the act of May 17, 1921 (P.L.682, No.284), 

known as The Insurance Company Law of 1921, further providing for 
coverage for mammographic examinations and ultrasound screenings of 
the breast. 

Which was committed to the Committee on BANKING AND 
INSURANCE, July 4, 2004. 

Senators MOWERY, LOGAN, FERLO, TOMLINSON, 
WONDERLING, PILEGGI, RAFFERTY, KITCHEN and 
M. WHITE presented to the Chair SB 1201, entitled: 

An Act amending the act of February 1, 1966 (1965 P.L. 1656, 
No.581), known as The Borough Code, further providing for borough 
powers to convey land. 

Which was committed to the Committee on LOCAL 
GOVERNMENT, July 4, 2004. 

SPECIAL ORDER O F BUSINESS 
SUPPLEMENTAL CALENDAR No. 1 

SENATE CONCURS IN HOUSE AMENDMENTS 
TO SENATE AMENDMENTS 

HB 1130 (Pr. No. 4139) ~ The Senate proceeded to 
consideration of the bill, entitled: 

An Act amending Title 75 (Vehicles) of the Pennsylvania 
Consolidated Statutes, further providing for learners' permits, for drivers 
of emergency vehicles, for the Child Passenger Restraint Fund, for oral 
hazard warnings and for civil immunity for lenders of child passenger 
restraint systems. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate concur in the amendments made by the House 

to Senate amendments to House Bill No. 1130? 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I move that the 
Senate do concur in the amendments made by the House to 
Senate amendments to House Bill No. 1130. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate agree to the motion? 

The yeas and nays were required by Senator BRIGHTBILL 
and were as follows, viz: 

YEA-50 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 
Earll 
Erickson 
Ferlo 
Fumo 
Gordner 
Greenleaf 

Hughes 
Jubelirer 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Madigan 
Mellow 
Mowery 
Musto 
O'Pake 

Orie 
Piccola 
Pileggi 
Pippy 
Punt 
Rafferty 
Rhoades 
Robbins 
Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 
Tartaglione 

Thompson 
Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Waugh 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H. 
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

NAY-0 

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative. 

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate inform the House of 
Representatives accordingly. 

SENATE CONCURS IN HOUSE AMENDMENTS 

SB 508 (Pr. No. 1727) - The Senate proceeded to 
consideration of the bill, entitled: 

An Act amending the act of May 16, 1923 (P.L.207, No. 153), 
referred to as the Municipal Claim and Tax Lien Law, providing for the 
definition of "charges, expenses and fees"; and further providing for 
redemption of property and for challenging foreclosure sales. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate concur in the amendments made by the House 

to Senate Bill No. 508? 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I move that the 
Senate do concur in the amendments made by the House to 
Senate Bill No. 508. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate agree to the motion? 

The yeas and nays were required by Senator BRIGHTBILL 
and were as follows, viz: 
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YEA-47 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 
Earll 
Erickson 
Ferlo 
Fumo 
Gordner 

Hughes 

Greenleaf 
Jubelirer 
Kasunic 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Madigan 
Mellow 
Mowery 
Musto 
O'Pake 

Kitchen 

Orie 
Piccola 
Pileggi 
Pippy 
Punt 
Rafiferty 
Rhoades 
Robbins 
Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 

NAY-3 

Tartaglione 
Thompson 
Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Waugh 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

Williams, Anthony H. 

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative. 

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate inform the House of 
Representatives accordingly. 

SENATE CONCURS IN HOUSE AMENDMENTS 

SB 979 (Pr. No. 1779) - The Senate proceeded to 
consideration of the bill, entitled: 

An Act amending Title 42 (Judiciary and Judicial Procedure) of the 
Pennsylvania Consolidated Statutes, further providing for declaration 
of policy; defining "contemporaneous alternative method"; repealing 
provisions relating to videotaped depositions by a child victim or child 
material witness; further providing for recorded testimony, for testimony 
by contemporaneous alternative methods, for admissibility of certain 
statements, for hearsay, for use of dolls, for child victims of sexual or 
physical abuse and for comparative negligence. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate concur in the amendments made by the House 

to Senate Bill No. 979? 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I move that the 
Senate do concur in the amendments made by the House to 
Senate Bill No. 979. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate agree to the motion? 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Montgomery, Senator Greenleaf. 

Senator GREENLEAF. Madam President, I rise to urge an 
aflHrmative vote. This is a bill that the Senate and the House have 
voted on many times, did two constitutional amendments, one 
law, and now here we are tonight. I thank the Senate Members 
who have constantly supported this legislation, as well as the 
House. We have finally come to the end of a 20-year journey to 
join 35 other States in allowing children alternative testimony 
when they are victims of abuse or witnesses to a crime. 

So, I rise in support of concurrence in House amendments to 
Senate Bill No. 979. The legislation implements the 
constitutional amendments adopted by the Pennsylvania voters 
for child witnesses. The House amendments for child witnesses, 

while taking a slightly different approach in the implementation 
of the option of child witness testimony, reflect a thoughtful 
dedication to providing the children of the Commonwealth with 
the same access to justice that children in a majority of other 
States have enjoyed for many years. I urge an affirmative vote so 
the Pennsylvania courts can finally provide child witnesses and 
victims who need it with an opportunity to testify free from fear 
and intimidation. 

Thank you. 

And the question recurring, 
Will the Senate agree to the motion? 

The yeas and nays were required by Senator BRIGHTBILL 
and were as follows, viz: 

YEA-50 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 
Earll 
Erickson 
Ferlo 
Fumo 
Gordner 
Greenleaf 

Hughes 
Jubelirer 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Madigan 
Mellow 
Mowery 
Musto 
O'Pake 

Orie 
Piccola 
Pileggi 
Pippy 
Punt 
Rafferty 
Rhoades 
Robbins 
Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 
Tartaglione 

Thompson 
Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Waugh 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H. 
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

NAY-0 

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative. 

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate inform the House of 
Representatives accordingly. 

SENATE CONCURS IN HOUSE AMENDMENTS 

SB 1039 (Pr. No. 1791) ~ The Senate proceeded to 
consideration of the bill, entitled: 

An Act amending Title 65 (Public Officers) of the Pennsylvania 
Consolidated Statutes, clarifying the definition of "agency." 

On the question, 
Will the Senate concur in the amendments made by the House 

to Senate Bill No. 1039? 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I move that the 
Senate do concur in the amendments made by the House to 
Senate Bill No. 1039. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate agree to the motion? 

The yeas and nays were required by Senator BRIGHTBILL 
and were as follows, viz: 
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YEA-50 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 
Earll 
Erickson 
Ferlo 
Fumo 
Gordner 
Greenleaf 

Hughes 
Jubelirer 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Madigan 
Mellow 
Mowery 
Musto 
O'Pake 

Orie 
Piccola 
Pileggi 
Pippy 
Punt 
Rafferty 
Rhoades 
Robbins 
Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 
Tartaglione 

Thompson 
Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Waugh 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H.
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

NAY-0 

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the afFirmative. 

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate inform the House of 
Representatives accordingly. 

SENATE CONCURS IN HOUSE AMENDMENTS 

SB 1139 (Pr. No. 1784) - The Senate proceeded to 
consideration of the bill, entitled: 

An Act amending the act of November 10, 1999 (P.L.491, No.45), 
known as the Pennsylvania Construction Code Act, further providing 
for definitions, for application of act, for adoption of regulations, for 
administration and enforcement, for changes in Uniform Construction 
Code and for exemptions. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate concur in the amendments made by the House 

to Senate Bill No. 1139? 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I move that the 
Senate do concur in the amendments made by the House to 
Senate Bill No. 1139. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate agree to the motion? 

The yeas and nays were required by Senator BRIGHTBILL 
and were as follows, viz: 

YEA-38 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Corman 
Costa 
Earll 
Ferlo 
Fumo 
Gordner 
Hughes 

Conti 
Dent 
Erickson 

Jubelirer 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Madigan 
Mellow 
Mowery 

Greenleaf 
Orie 
Pileggi 

Musto 
O'Pake 
Piccola 
Punt 
Rhoades 
Robbins 
Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 

NAY-12 

Pippy 
Rafferty 
Thompson 

Tartaglione 
Wagner 
Waugh 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H. 
Wozniak 

Tomlinson 
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative. 

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate inform the House of 
Representatives accordingly. 

RECESS 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Lebanon, Senator Brightbill. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, at this time I ask 
for a 30-minute recess of the Senate. We expect to continue to 
roll, but we have nothing right now to vote on, so I therefore ask 
for a recess. 

The PRESIDENT. Senator Brightbill requests a 30-minute 
recess of the Senate. Without objection, the Senate stands in 
recess. 

AFTER RECESS 

The PRESIDENT. The time of recess having expired, the 
Senate will come to order. 

REPORT O F COMMITTEE O F CONFERENCE 
SUBMITTED 

Senator BRIGHTBILL submitted the Report of Committee of 
Conference on HB 564, which was placed on the Calendar. 

REPORT O F COMMITTEE OF CONFERENCE 
SUBMITTED 

Senator BRIGHTBILL submitted the Report of Committee of 
Conference on HB 2579, which was placed on the Calendar. 

SPECIAL ORDER O F BUSINESS 
SUPPLEMENTAL CALENDAR No. 2 

BILL REREPORTED FROM COMMITTEE AS 
AMENDED ON THIRD CONSIDERATION 

AND FINAL PASSAGE 

HB 2472 (Pr. No. 4320) - The Senate proceeded to 
consideration of the bill, entitled: 

An Act amending the act of February 9, 1999 (P.L.I, No.l), known 
as the Capital Facilities Debt Enabling Act, adding and amending 
definitions; and further providing for borrowing limitations, for bond 
terms and conditions, for the Capital Debt Fund, for registration of 
bonds, for appropriation for and limitation on redevelopment assistance 
capital projects and for funding and administration of redevelopment 
assistance capital projects. 

Considered the third time and agreed to, 
And the amendments made thereto having been printed as 

required by the Constitution, 

On the question, 
Shall the bill pass finally? 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Westmoreland, Senator Kukovich. 
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Senator KUKOVICH. Madam President, earlier this evening, 
House Bill No. 2472 was moved out of the Committee on 
Appropriations and Senator Thompson offered an amendment to 
it which I think is innocuous, but I would like to get an answer, 
and I just had a colloquy with Senator Thompson, and he was 
going down to his office to check on this. Perhaps I can ask the 
Majority Leader a question. 

I would like to ask the Majority Leader if he would stand for 
brief interrogation regarding the language on page 16 that was 
deleted on lines 14 through 16, and 19 through 21. Basically, on 
the intent of that amendment, and I have looked at this a few 
times and some questions were posed to me about the impact that 
it might have on projects on prevailing wage rates, I do not see 
a connection, but I would like at least the record to show whether 
we do have some consensus on what the intent of that 
amendment was. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I will be happy to 
respond, if I could just have a moment. 

The language that has been stricken is language that says fees 
for professional services incurred for design and construction 
shall be paid from non-State funds. That language has now been 
eliminated, which means that State funds can now be used for 
professional services incurred for design and construction of a 
redevelopment assistance capital project. Also, the language says 
that land acquisition is a permissible State funded expenditure. 
So in essence, what this says, and these are often referred to in 
jargon as soft costs, is that State money may be used for soft 
costs. To the extent that State money is used for soft costs, those 
costs do not have prevailing wage because they are not 
construction costs, but this does not mean that where there are 
construction costs and where there is State money used for 
construction costs, then prevailing wage would still apply. I think 
that is a fair way to say it. 

Senator KUKOVICH. If I may, Madam President, I do think 
that was the intent. I was hopeful that was the intent, and so all 
it really does is broaden the State being able to pay for the 
so-called soft costs. That was probably the intent. It would not 
have any other impact, and to the best of the gentleman's 
knowledge, the building trades or some of the other unions that 
could be affected by that should not have any problem with that 
language? I am just asking to the best of the gentleman's 
knowledge. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, this ultimately is 
language that was agreed upon involving the executive, so I think 
one could put 2 and 2 together and come up with an answer of 4, 
but I am not able to speak for any particular group. 

Senator KUKOVICH. Madam President, well, it is hard to say 
this late at night, because it is hard to get a response, but I think 
that does help clear it up and I think that would not be a problem. 
I thank the gentleman for his responses. 

Thank you, Madam President. 
Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, one thing I think 

the gentleman mischaracterized is time of day. It is early in the 
morning. 

The PRESIDENT. Thank you, Senator Brightbill. 

And the question recurring, 
Shall the bill pass finally? 

The yeas and nays were taken agreeably to the provisions of 
the Constitution and were as follows, viz: 

YEA-50 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 
Earll 
Erickson 
Ferlo 
Fumo 
Gordner 
Greenleaf 

Hughes 
Jubelirer 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Madigan 
Mellow 
Mowery 
Musto 
O'Pake 

Orie 
Piccola 
Pileggi 
Pippy 
Punt 
Rafferty 
Rhoades 
Robbins 
Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 
Tartaglione 

Thompson 
Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Waugh 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H. 
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

NAY-0 

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative. 

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate return said bill to 
the House of Representatives with information that the Senate 
has passed the same with amendments in which concurrence of 
the House is requested. 

SPECIAL ORDER O F BUSINESS 
SUPPLEMENTAL CALENDAR No. 3 

BILL REREPORTED FROM COMMITTEE AS 
AMENDED ON THIRD CONSIDERATION 

AND FINAL PASSAGE 

HB 2726 (Pr. No. 4321) - The Senate proceeded to 
consideration of the bill, entitled: 

An Act amending the act of June 14, 1961 (P.L.324, No.188), 
known as The Library Code, providing for fiscal year waiver of 
standards and for State aid for 2004-2005. 

Considered the third time and agreed to, 
And the amendments made thereto having been printed as 

required by the Constitution, 

On the question, 
Shall the bill pass finally? 

The yeas and nays were taken agreeably to the provisions of 
the Constitution and were as follows, viz: 

YEA-50 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 
Earll 
Erickson 
Ferlo 
Fumo 
Gordner 
Greenleaf 

Hughes 
Jubelirer 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Madigan 
Mellow 
Mowery 
Musto 
O'Pake 

Orie 
Piccola 
Pileggi 
Pippy 
Punt 
Rafiferty 
Rhoades 
Robbins 
Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 
Tartaglione 

Thompson 
Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Waugh 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H. 
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

NAY-0 
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A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative. 

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate return said bill to 
the House of Representatives with information that the Senate 
has passed the same with amendments in which concurrence of 
the House is requested. 

SPECIAL ORDER O F BUSINESS 
SUPPLEMENTAL CALENDAR No. 4 

REPORT ADOPTED 

HB 564 (Pr. No. 4325) - The Senate proceeded to 
consideration of the bill entitled: 

An Act amending the act of March 10, 1949 (P.L.30, No.14), 
known as the Public School Code of 1949, further providing for 
background checks of prospective employees; providing for optometric 
extems; further providing for management information reports, for 
reports to the Secretary of Education, for withholding of State 
appropriations, for delinquent taxes and appointment of collector, for 
power of board of school directors to reopen certain budgets, for 
referendum or public hearing required prior to construction or lease and 
for school police officers; providing for attendance at schools for the 
performing arts; further providing for cost of tuition and maintenance 
of certain exceptional children in approved institutions and for actual 
cost of tuition and maintenance of certain exceptional children in 
chartered schools for the sight and hearing impaired; providing for 
agreements with institutions of higher education; further providing for 
firefighter and emergency services training and for educational 
assistance program; adding provisions relating to character education 
program; establishing the Pennsylvania Athletic Oversight Committee; 
further providing for powers of charter schools, for charter school 
facilities, for causes for nonrenewal or termination of charter, for 
education empowerment districts, for mandate waiver program, for 
limitations on education empowerment districts and for election or 
appointment and term and organization of boards of trustees of 
community colleges; providing for Community College Nonmandated 
Capital Restricted Account; further providing for Board of Governors 
of the State System of Higher Education, for educational improvement 
tax credit, for small district assistance and for temporary special aid to 
school districts; providing for basic education funding for 2003-2004 
school year and for payments on account of Limited English Proficiency 
programs; and further providing for payments to intermediate units, for 
special education payments to school districts, for Commonwealth 
reimbursements for charter schools and cyber charter schools and for 
Pennsylvania Accountability grants. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I move that the 
Senate adopt the Report of the Committee of Conference on 
House Bill No. 564. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate agree to the motion? 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Schuylkill, Senator Rhoades. 

Senator RHOADES. Madam President, this is the Schuylkill 
bill, and I think it is very necessary, even though it is 5 o'clock in 
the morning, for everyone to understand what is in here and to 
make some other points. When people say we are not paying 
attention to public education, we are not funding it, the proof is 
in the facts, and the facts, basically, are this: This year we are 
adding $3 91-plus million into basic education, special education, 
charter schools, and the accountability block grants. That is an 

increase this year of 7.6 percent. Now, the reason I want to say 
that is, for the past 2 days, 2 nights, and everything else, we have 
been talking about the SAWW, we have been talking about the 
back-door referendum. If you look at the statewide average 
weekly wage for the year 2004, it would be 2.2; in 2003, it was 
2 percent. The Consumer Price Index of 2003 was 2.3, the 
employment cost index in 2003 was 3.2 percent, so all of the 
indices we use when we look at the back-door referendum, you 
just heard those numbers, we are putting upfront money, and 
there is a difference between what we have done, we are putting 
upfront money to the tune of 7.6 into the local school budgets, 
and that is from basic education to special education to charter 
schools to accountability to the approved private schools. I want 
to also tell you that does not include the money we are putting 
into school construction, transportation, health services, 
employee retirement, or payroll taxes. That is in addition to it, 
and it runs beyond that. 

The other thing I want to emphasize, too, is the nice little 
chart we have together here on school property tax, district 
expenditures in the economies from 1985 to 1999. State support 
to district school districts was 141 percent during that time. 
Property tax was 131 percent, district expenditures were 125 
percent, teacher salaries are an 82 percent increase, workers' 
weekly wages, 62 percent, and inflation, 55 percent. So, when 
you look at what we have done between 1985 to 1999 and look 
at what we are doing tonight, we are making a very significant 
contribution. When we begin to kick in the slots gaming money 
on the back end, replacing the local taxes that we are going to be 
reducing, we are going to be far above the 50 percent number, 
and I think that is important to remember, because even right 
now when you add those together, we are at 46 percent of the 
educational share. I think that is important to know. 

One other thing I have to add, and then I will sit down. A New 
York Post article said more money for public education is like 
apple pie and the flag, everyone is for it, but I want you to know 
one thing, America's public schools spend more than $400 billion 
each year, more than we spend on national defense, even with the 
war on terror, and more than all Federal domestic programs, 
except Social Security and health care programs. Here is the 
essence, and I want it on the record even at 5 o'clock in the 
morning, because if you cannot remember it, we will have it on 
the record to bring out. For those who argue that the vast sums 
devoted to public education are insufficient in the face of even 
larger educational challenges, here is the challenge. Tell the 
American people how much you think it would cost to produce 
what you believe is an adequate education. Name the price. Once 
we reach that amount, adjusting for inflation, we can stop the 
endless calls for spending money. I say that from the standpoint 
that I think we have made a very significant move over the past 
3 days, a very significant contribution. With all that being said, 
we want to make sure that they understand that there is now a 
back-end control on this, there is funding coming in from the 
front, there is relief coming in from the back through the 
spending, all of that will bring it closer together, and I will say 
that we are meeting our constitutional requirement to provide a 
thorough and efficient system of education and the funding to 
meet it. Tonight goes a long way in making that happen. 

Thank you, Madam President. 
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The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentlewoman 
from Philadelphia, Senator Schwartz. 

Senator SCHWARTZ. Madam President, I appreciate the 
chairman of the Committee on Education speaking and going 
through some of what is going to be in the budget, and of course, 
some of what is here in the School Code. As Democratic 
chairman of the Committee on Education, I want to add just a 
few words to say that this is a School Code bill and will be an 
education budget that we can be proud of. It builds on what we 
did last year in terms of the accountability grants, and while not 
everyone knows that terminology, what we did last year and what 
we continue to do this year is to add about $200 million available 
to our schools in targeted ways, but in ways they can make 
choices, and that is really very significant to our schools. It 
enables many of them, and in fact most of them have really 
chosen to do full-day kindergarten, to invest in early childhood 
education, which is really just enormously important to making 
sure that we can educate our children, have them prepared for 
school, and be able to be prepared for success in school. That is 
something I think we can be really very proud of. Of course, we 
have also provided support in a more significant way than we did 
last year for our charter schools, and I know a lot of them are in 
the southeast, but they are around the State, and Madam 
President, some of them are doing a very good job in providing 
an education for our schools in an alternative setting, but in fact 
it has been a cost for our local school districts and providing 
State support is very significant. 

There is a new piece in the education budget that provides 
help to our local school districts which provides education to 
children with limited English proficiency, and that is a new 
aspect that I have been concerned about and I am really glad to 
see is in here, too. We do also recognize our growing school 
districts, and I will just mention that is a part of the School Code 
bill. 

I just want to make two other points, if I may, Madam 
President, and that is there is also a piece of legislation that I 
have been working on for a number of years that is built into the 
School Code bill, and that is support for character education in 
our schools. It is a piece of legislation that has passed this 
Chamber twice, so I am really very pleased that it is going to 
become law as part of the School Code bill tonight. What that 
does is to provide technical assistance and support from the State 
to our local school districts to encourage and enable our schools 
to provide character education programs, which will help reduce 
violence in our schools and will help build good citizens, not 
only in our schools, but to help those young people become good 
citizens in their communities and in the State and the country, 
and that is something that we know is necessary for them to learn 
in the school environment, and I hope to be able to be good 
citizens in the future. 

Let me just close by saying, Madam President, that what we 
have done tonight is to build on the commitment of this 
administration, and certainly one that we share here and I share 
personally, to make sure that the State meets its commitment, its 
constitutional obligation, but its commitment to the 
schoolchildren of Pennsylvania by continuing to provide the 
guidance and support and the direction in a way so that we can 
improve the quality of education at all of the schools across the 

Commonwealth, but in addition, be able to make sure that it is 
not a burden financially just in our local communities. Again, 
given what we have just done in terms of property tax relief and 
our expectation that it should continue, it is on all of us at the 
State level in the Senate, in the House, and in the Governor's 
Office, not just to do tonight what we have done in this budget 
and what we have done in the School Code bill, but to continue 
the commitment that we have to make for financial support from 
the State level that ensures equity and adequacy and excellence 
in our schools across the Commonwealth for all of our children. 

Thank you, Madam President. I am pleased by what we are 
doing tonight, and I hope we build on this in the future. Thank 
you. 

And the question recurring, 
Will the Senate agree to the motion? 

The yeas and nays were taken agreeably to the provisions of 
the Constitution and were as follows, viz: 

YEA-50 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 
Earll 
Erickson 
Ferlo 
Fumo 
Gordner 
Greenleaf 

Hughes 
Jubelirer 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Madigan 
Mellow 
Mowery 
Musto 
O'Pake 

Orie 
Piccola 
Pileggi 
Pippy 
Punt 
Rafferty 
Rhoades 
Robbins 
Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 
Tartaglione 

Thompson 
Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Waugh 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H. 
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

NAY-0 

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative. 

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate inform the House of 
Representatives accordingly. 

SPECIAL ORDER OF BUSINESS 
SUPPLEMENTAL CALENDAR No. 5 

REPORT ADOPTED 

HB 2579 (Pr. No. 4326) - The Senate proceeded to 
consideration of the bill entitled: 

An Act to provide from the General Fund for the expenses of the 
Executive, Legislative and Judicial Departments of the Commonwealth, 
the public debt and for the public schools for the fiscal year July 1, 
2004, to June 30, 2005, for certain institutions and organizations, and 
for the payment of bills incurred and remaining unpaid at the close of 
the fiscal year ending June 30, 2004; to provide appropriations from the 
State Lottery Fund, the Energy Conservation and Assistance Fund, the 
Hazardous Material Response Fund, The State Stores Fund, the Milk 
Marketing Fund, the Home Investment Trust Fund, the Emergency 
Medical Services Operating Fund, the Tuition Payment Fund, the 
Banking Department Fund, the Firearm Records Check Fund, the Ben 
Franklin Technology Development Authority Fund, the Tobacco 
Settlement Fund, the Health Care Provider Retention Account and the 
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Alternative Fuels Incentive Grant Fund to the Executive Department; to 
provide appropriations from the Judicial Computer System 
Augmentation Account to the Judicial Department for the fiscal year 
July 1, 2004, to June 30, 2005; to provide appropriations from the 
Motor License Fund for the fiscal year July 1, 2004, to June 30, 2005, 
for the proper operation of the several departments of the 
Commonwealth and the Pennsylvania State Police authorized to spend 
Motor License Fund moneys; to provide for the appropriation of Federal 
funds to the Executive Department of the Commonwealth and for the 
establishment of restricted receipt accounts for the fiscal year July 1, 
2004, to June 30, 2005, and for the payment of bills remaining unpaid 
at the close of the fiscal year ending June 30, 2004; to provide for the 
additional appropriation of Federal and State funds from the General 
Fund, for the Executive and the Legislative Departments of the 
Commonwealth for the fiscal year July 1, 2003, to June 30, 2004, and 
for the payment of bills incurred and remaining unpaid at the close of 
the fiscal year ending June 30, 2003. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I move that the 
Senate adopt the Report of the Committee of Conference on 
House Bill No. 2579. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate agree to the motion? 

The yeas and nays were taken agreeably to the provisions of 
the Constitution and were as follows, viz: 

YEA-50 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 
Earll 
Erickson 
Ferlo 
Fumo 
Gordner 
Greenleaf 

Hughes 
Jubelirer 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Madigan 
Mellow 
Mowery 
Musto 
O'Pake 

Orie 
Piccola 
Pileggi 
Pippy 
Punt 
Rafferty 
Rhoades 
Robbins 
Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 
Tartaglione 

Thompson 
Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Waugh 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H. 
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

NAY-0 

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative. 

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate inform the House of 
Representatives accordingly. 

ANNOUNCEMENT BY MAJORITY LEADER 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Lebanon, Senator Brightbill. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I note for the 
record that we have just adopted the budget for next year. 

I would also note for the record that this is Senator Hal 
Mowery's last budget as a representative either in the House or 
in the Senate. He is retiring at the end of this year, and budgets 
will be a little bit less fun without Senator Mowery around, so let 
us give Senator Mowery a big hand. 

(Applause.) 

RESOLUTION INTRODUCED AND REFERRED 

The PRESIDENT laid before the Senate the following Senate 
Resolution numbered, entitled, and referred as follows, which 
was read by the Clerk: 

July 4. 2004 

Senator BRIGHTBILL presented to the Chair SR 296, 
entitled: 

A Resolution amending Senate Financial Operating Rules 11(6), 
111(10), VI(3), VII(6) and IX(5). 

Which was committed to the Committee on RULES AND 
EXECUTIVE NOMINATIONS, July 4, 2004. 

SPECIAL ORDER O F BUSINESS 
ANNOUNCEMENT BY THE SECRETARY 

The SECRETARY. Consent has been given for the 
Committee on Rules and Executive Nominations to meet 
imminently in the Rules room to consider Senate Resolution No. 
296 and House Bill No. 1996. 

RECESS 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Lebanon, Senator Brightbill. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I request a brief 
recess for the purpose of a meeting of the Committee on Rules 
and Executive Nominations, which will begin immediately. 

For the information of the Members, we have different 
meetings coming up, one will be the Committee on Finance, one 
will be the Committee on Rules and Executive Nominations, and 
the other will be the Committee on Appropriations. 

The PRESIDENT. For the purpose of several committee 
meetings, without objection, the Senate will stand in recess. 

AFTER RECESS 

The PRESIDENT. The time of recess having expired, the 
Senate will come to order. 

SPECIAL ORDER O F BUSINESS 
ANNOUNCEMENTS BY THE SECRETARY 

The SECRETARY. Consent has been given for the 
Committee on Rules and Executive Nominations to meet 
imminently in the Rules room to consider Senate Bill No. 1102. 

RECESS 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Lebanon, Senator Brightbill. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, if the Committee 
on Rules and Executive Nominations could convene immediately 
in the Rules rooms, we will get rolling. 

The PRESIDENT. Without objection, there will be a brief 
recess for the purpose of a meeting of the Committee on Rules 
and Executive Nominations in the Rules room. 
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AFTER RECESS 

The PRESIDENT. The time of recess having expired, the 
Senate will come to order. 

BILLS REPORTED F R O M COMMITTEE 

Senator BRIGHTBILL, from the Committee on Rules and 
Executive Nominations, reported the following bills: 

SB 1102 (Pr. No. 1795) (Amended) (Rereported) 
(Concurrence) 

An Act amending Titles 12 (Commerce and Trade) and 64 (Public 
Authorities and Quasi-Public Corporations) of the Pennsylvania 
Consolidated Statutes, further providing for definitions, for application, 
for review and for approval; providing for water supply and wastewater 
infrastructure capitalization; further providing for definitions; 
authorizing debt; and providing for the First Industries Program and for 
Water Supply and Wastewater Infrastructure Program. 

HB 1996 (Pr. No. 4282) (Rereported) (Concurrence) 

An Act amending Title 62 (Procurement) of the Pennsylvania 
Consolidated Statutes, further providing for cooperative purchasing, for 
legislative reports and for guaranteed energy savings and contracts. 

RESOLUTION REPORTED F R O M COMMITTEE 

Senator BRIGHTBILL, from the Committee on Rules and 
Executive Nominations, reported the following resolution: 

SR296(Pr.No.l794) 

A Resolution amending Senate Financial Operating Rules 11(6), 
111(10), VI(3), VII(6) and IX(5). 

The PRESIDENT. The resolution will be placed on the 
Calendar. 

SPECIAL ORDER O F BUSINESS 
ANNOUNCEMENT BY THE SECRETARY 

The SECRETARY. Consent has been given for the 
Committee on Finance to meet imminently in the Rules room to 
consider House Bill No. 1321. 

RECESS 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Lebanon, Senator Brightbill. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I ask for a recess 
of the Senate for the purpose of a meeting of the Committee on 
Finance, which will begin immediately in the Rules room. 

The PRESIDENT. There will be a recess of Senate for the 
purpose of a meeting of the Committee on Finance. Without 
objection, the Senate will stand in recess. 

AFTER RECESS 

The PRESIDENT. The time of recess having expired, the 
Senate will come to order. 

BILL REPORTED F R O M COMMITTEE 

Senator EARLL, from the Committee on Finance, reported the 
following bill: 

HB 1321 (Pr. No. 4327) (Amended) 

An Act providing for economic development districts in cities of 
the first class; imposing penalties; and conferring powers and duties on 
the Department of Community and Economic Development and the 
Department of Revenue. 

BILL REREFERRED 

Upon motion of Senator BRIGHTBILL, and agreed to by 
voice vote, the following bill was rereferred to the Committee on 
Appropriations: 

HB 1321. 

SPECIAL ORDER O F BUSINESS 
ANNOUNCEMENT BY THE SECRETARY 

The SECRETARY. Consent has been given for the 
Committee on Appropriations to meet imminently in the Rules 
room during Session to consider House Bill No. 1321. 

RECESS 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Lebanon, Senator Brightbill. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I ask for a recess 
of the Senate for the purpose of a meeting of the Committee on 
Appropriations, which will begin immediately in the Rules room. 

The PRESIDENT. Without objection, the Senate will recess 
for the purpose of a meeting of the Committee on 
Appropriations, which will begin immediately in the Rules room. 

AFTER RECESS 

The PRESIDENT. The time of recess having expired, the 
Senate will come to order. 

SPECIAL ORDER O F BUSINESS 
SUPPLEMENTAL CALENDAR No. 6 

SENATE RESOLUTION No. 296, ADOPTED 

Senator BRIGHTBILL, without objection, called up from 
page 1 of Supplemental Calendar No. 6, Senate Resolution No. 
296, entitled: 

A Resolution amending Senate Financial Operating Rules 11(6), 
111(10), VI(3), VII(6) and IX(5). 

On the question, 
Will the Senate adopt the resolution? 

The yeas and nays were required by Senator BRIGHTBILL 
and were as follows, viz: 
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YEA-50 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 
Earll 
Erickson 
Ferlo 
Fumo 
Gordner 
Greenleaf 

Hughes 
Jubelirer 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Madigan 
Mellow 
Mowery 
Musto 
OTake 

Orie 
Piccola 
Pileggi 
Pippy 
Punt 
Rafiferty 
Rhoades 
Robbins 
Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 
Tartaglione 

Thompson 
Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Waugh 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H. 
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

NAY-0 

A majority of the Senators having voted "aye," the question 
was determined in the afFirmative. 

SPECIAL ORDER O F BUSINESS 
SUPPLEMENTAL CALENDAR No. 7 

BILL ON THIRD CONSIDERATION 
AND FINAL PASSAGE 

HB 2758 (Pr. No. 4224) - The Senate proceeded to 
consideration of the bill, entitled: 

An Act amending Title 53 (Municipalities Generally) of the 
Pennsylvania Consolidated Statutes, providing for fire company 
reduction and closure provisions for cities of the first class. 

Considered the third time and agreed to, 
And the amendments made thereto having been printed as 

required by the Constitution, 

On the question, 
Shall the bill pass finally? 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Philadelphia, Senator Stack. 

Senator STACK. Madam President, I rise to support the final 
passage of House Bill No. 2758. In doing so, I also stand to 
recognize the tireless and often life-threatening work of hundreds 
of men and women in Philadelphia serving as firefighters and 
paramedics. Each year, despite the efforts to educate the public 
about fire safety and the importance of early warning systems, 
the actual number of fire department calls has increased. While 
structure fires have decreased dramatically, thanks to these 
educational efforts and other safety improvements, other types of 
emergency calls have increased, such as vehicle accidents, 
chemical spills, hazardous material incidents, and medical calls. 
Philadelphia firefighters face these challenges in a professional 
manner with the safety of all who live, work, and visit the city as 
their primary goal. That is why I was alarmed when Mayor 
Street's administration proposed closing eight fire companies and 
replacing them with eight medic units and leaving hundreds of 
positions unfilled. Make no mistake, we need those eight new 
medic units. In fact, we need 16 new medic units to help our 
incredibly overwhelmed paramedics, but not at the expense of 

our fire companies. With increased threats of terrorist activities 
and increased fire department calls, I am gravely concerned that 
this plan to close fire companies puts the safety of the public and 
firefighters in serious jeopardy. While Philadelphians will not see 
a firehouse actually closed, they may notice, if they look closely, 
that there is one less truck inside and fewer new firefighters hired 
to be on call. 

This weekend we are celebrating our nation's 228th birthday 
with hundreds of thousands of people coming through 
Philadelphia. This weekend may come and go with no fires, no 
major accidents, or other incidents harmful to the people of 
Philadelphia. Let us hope so. When I learned of the city's plan to 
mothball four ladder companies and four engine companies, I 
decided to do more than just hope that it would be okay. Our first 
responders are the ladder companies first on the scene 
responsible for rescuing people from burning structures and for 
preparing the scene for our second responders, the engine 
companies that put out the fires. 

I introduced legislation, Senate Bill No. 1161, which would 
require an open and honest review of the safety issues related to 
fire company closures before the closures could take place. 
House Bill No. 2758, the subject of our vote, is modeled after my 
bill. While this legislation does not go as far as my legislation in 
the ability for the firefighter union to use the independent study 
for interest arbitration, I am supporting this measure because we 
need immediate action in order to protect the public and for 
firefighter safety. Critics argue that this legislation would 
somehow prevent the city from effectively managing its 
emergency response resources. I adamantly disagree. House Bill 
No. 2758, like my legislation, Senate Bill No. 1161, does nothing 
to prevent the city from determining the size of its fire 
department or the allocation of its firefighters and paramedics. 
Instead, the bill merely requires an independent scientific study 
on the impact of proposed closures and a process for public 
review before closures are implemented. 

I personally asked the mayor to disclose the criteria used to 
develop his fire company closure plan. Further, I asked him to 
delay implementation of this plan until an independent scientific 
analysis of a criteria and the impact on the response time was 
considered. To proceed with such a dramatic overhaul of our 
emergency response system without fair, thorough, and 
meaningful review would be reckless and potentially harmful to 
safety. Thankfully, the Philadelphia Common Pleas Court Judge 
William Manfredi also felt these drastic changes warranted a 
closer look and delayed closures until a hearing next week. 
Recent testimony from Fire Commissioner Harriston contends 
that the number of structure fires in Philadelphia has decreased 
from 4,500 in 2002 to 2,500 in 2003, but the fire department's 
own records showed that the department responded to an 
exponentially larger number of 55,770 fire incidents in 2002, and 
that this number actually increased to 56,271 in the year 2003. 
Thus, it appears that the demand for fire services in the city may 
actually be increasing. What better way to reconcile these 
numbers than with a full and complete review of all the statistical 
information related to potential fire company closures? 

Let us resolve these seemingly diametrically opposed statistics 
in a fair and appropriate manner before a single fire company is 
closed. I am not asking for anything more than what the mayor's 
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own 21st Century Forum recommended in its report. The 
residents of Philadelphia, as well as all who work and visit our 
fine city, deserve an organized and objective review of this plan 
before such a significant change takes place. We owe them that 
review before its too late. 

Thank you, Madam President. 

And the question recurring, 
Shall the bill pass finally? 

The yeas and nays were taken agreeably to the provisions of 
the Constitution and were as follows, viz: 

YEA-49 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 
Earll 
Erickson 
Fumo 
Gordner 
Greenleaf 
Hughes 

Jubelirer 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Madigan 
Mellow 
Mowery 
Musto 
O'Pake 
Orie 

Piccola 
Pileggi 
Pippy 
Punt 
Rafferty 
Rhoades 
Robbins 
Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 
Tartaglione 
Thompson 

Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Waugh 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H. 
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

The yeas and nays were required by Senator BRIGHTBILL 
and were as follows, viz: 

NAY-1 

Ferlo 

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative. 

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate return said bill to 
the House of Representatives with information that the Senate 
has passed the same with amendments in which concurrence of 
the House is requested. 

SPECIAL ORDER O F BUSINESS 
SUPPLEMENTAL CALENDAR No. 8 

SENATE CONCURS IN HOUSE AMENDMENTS 
TO SENATE AMENDMENTS 

HB 1996 (Pr. No. 4282) - The Senate proceeded to 
consideration of the bill, entitled: 

An Act amending Title 62 (Procurement) of the Pennsylvania 
Consolidated Statutes, further providing for cooperative purchasing, for 
legislative reports and for guaranteed energy savings and contracts. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate concur in the amendments made by the House 

to Senate amendments to House Bill No. 1996? 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I move that the 
Senate do concur in the amendments made by the House to 
Senate amendments to House Bill No. 1996. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate agree to the motion? 

YEA-50 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 
Earll 
Erickson 
Ferlo 
Fumo 
Gordner 
Greenleaf 

Hughes 
Jubelirer 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Madigan 
Mellow 
Mowery 
Musto 
O'Pake 

Orie 
Piccola 
Pileggi 
Pippy 
Punt 
Rafferty 
Rhoades 
Robbins 
Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 
Tartaglione 

Thompson 
Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Waugh 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H. 
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

NAY-0 

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative. 

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate inform the House of 
Representatives accordingly. 

BILL REPORTED F R O M COMMITTEE 

Senator THOMPSON, from the Committee on 
Appropriations, reported the following bill: 

HB 1321 (Pr. No. 4327) (Rereported) 

An Act providing for economic development districts in cities of 
the first class; imposing penalties; and conferring powers and duties on 
the Department of Community and Economic Development and the 
Department of Revenue. 

HOUSE MESSAGE 

HOUSE CONCURS IN SENATE AMENDMENTS 
BY AMENDING SAID AMENDMENTS 

TO HOUSE BILL 

The Clerk of the House of Representatives informed the 
Senate that the House has concurred in amendments made by the 
Senate by amending said amendments to HB 147, in which 
concurrence of the Senate is requested. 

The PRESIDENT. Pursuant to Senate Rule XIV, section 5, 
this bill will be referred to the Committee on Rules and Execu
tive Nominations. 

LEGISLATIVE LEAVE CANCELLED 

The PRESIDENT. Senator Fumo has returned, and his 
temporary Capitol leave is cancelled. 

MOTION TO SUSPEND RULE XIV 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Lebanon, Senator Brightbill. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I move that we 
suspend Rule XIV insofar as it requires that House Bill No. 147 
be referred to the Committee on Rules and Executive 
Nominations. 



2060 LEGISLATIVE JOURNAL — SENATE JULY 4, 

On the question, 
Will the Senate agree to the motion? 

The yeas and nays were required by Senator BRIGHTBILL 
and were as follows, viz: 

YEA-50 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 
Earll 
Erickson 
Ferlo 
Fumo 
Gordner 
Greenleaf 

Hughes 
Jubelirer 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Madigan 
Mellow 
Mowery 
Musto 
O'Pake 

Orie 
Piccola 
Pileggi 
Pippy 
Punt 
Rafferty 
Rhoades 
Robbins 
Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 
Tartaglione 

Thompson 
Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Waugh 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H. 
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

NAY-0 

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative. 

SPECIAL ORDER O F BUSINESS 
SUPPLEMENTAL CALENDAR No. 11 

SENATE CONCURS IN HOUSE AMENDMENTS 
TO SENATE AMENDMENTS 

HB 147 (Pr. No. 4323) -- The Senate proceeded to 
consideration of the bill, entitled: 

An Act amending the act of March 4, 1971 (P.L.6, No.2), known 
as the Tax Reform Code of 1971, authorizing a film production tax 
credit; and providing for the powers and duties of the Department of 
Community and Economic Development and the Department of 
Revenue. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate concur in the amendments made by the House 

to Senate amendments to House Bill No. 147? 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I move that the 
Senate do concur in the amendments made by the House to 
Senate amendments to House Bill No. 147. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate agree to the motion? 

The yeas and nays were required by Senator BRIGHTBILL 
and were as follows, viz: 

YEA-49 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 

Hughes 
Jubelirer 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 

Orie 
Piccola 
Pileggi 
Pippy 
Punt 
Rafferty 
Robbins 

Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Waugh 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H. 

Earll 
Erickson 
Ferlo 
Fumo 
Gordner 
Greenleaf 

Rhoades 

Logan 
Madigan 
Mellow 
Mowery 
Musto 
O'Pake 

Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 
Tartaglione 
Thompson 

Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

NAY-1 

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative. 

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate inform the House of 
Representatives accordingly. 

HOUSE MESSAGES 

HOUSE CONCURS IN SENATE BILL 

The Clerk of the House of Representatives returned to the 
Senate SB 971, with the information the House has passed the 
same without amendments. 

HOUSE CONCURS IN SENATE AMENDMENTS 
TO HOUSE AMENDMENTS TO SENATE BILL 

The Clerk of the House of Representatives informed the 
Senate that the House has concurred in amendments made by the 
Senate to House amendments to SB 157. 

HOUSE ADOPTS REPORTS OF COMMITTEE 
OF CONFERENCE 

The Clerk of the House of Representatives informed the 
Senate that the House has adopted the Reports of Committee of 
Conference on HB 564 and HB 2579. 

HOUSE CONCURS IN SENATE AMENDMENTS 
TO HOUSE BILLS 

The Clerk of the House of Representatives informed the 
Senate that the House has concurred in amendments made by the 
Senate to HB 1039, HB 1117, HB 1912, HB 2472, HB 2529, 
HB 2531, HB 2532, HB 2533, HB 2534, HB 2535, HB 2536, 
HB 2537, HB 2538, HB 2539, HB 2540, HB 2541, HB 2542, 
HB 2543, HB 2550, HB 2553, HB 2554, HB 2555, HB 2556, 
HB 2558, HB 2559, HB 2590, HB 2654 and HB 2726. 

HOUSE CONCURS IN SENATE AMENDMENTS 
TO HOUSE AMENDMENTS TO SENATE BILL 

The Clerk of the House of Representatives informed the 
Senate that the House has concurred in amendments made by the 
Senate to House amendments to SB 100. 

HOUSE CONCURS IN SENATE AMENDMENTS 
TO HOUSE BILLS 

The Clerk of the House of Representatives informed the 
Senate that the House has concurred in amendments made by the 
Senate to HB 2330 and HB 2433. 
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BILLS SIGNED 

The PRESIDENT (Lieutenant Governor Catherine Baker 
Knoll) in the presence of the Senate signed the following bills: 

SB 100, SB 157, SB 508, SB 971, SB 979, SB 1039, SB 
1139, HB 564, HB 1039, HB 1117, HB 1130, HB 1912, HB 
2230, HB 2330, HB 2351, HB 2433, HB 2467, HB 2472, HB 
2521, HB 2529, HB 2531, HB 2532, HB 2533, HB 2534, HB 
2535, HB 2536, HB 2537, HB 2538, HB 2539, HB 2540, HB 
2541, HB 2542, HB 2543, HB 2544, HB 2545, HB 2546, HB 
2547, HB 2548, HB 2549, HB 2550, HB 2551, HB 2552, HB 
2553, HB 2554, HB 2555, HB 2556, HB 2557, HB 2558, HB 
2559, HB 2579, HB 2590 HB 2654 and HB 2726. 

CONGRATULATORY RESOLUTIONS 

The PRESIDENT laid before the Senate the following 
resolutions, which were read, considered, and adopted by voice 
vote: 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs. 
Daniel Becker, Craig Miller, Derek A. Levenite and to the Puerto 
Rican Committee of Lancaster by Senator Armstrong. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Leonard E. 
Shupp, Bethlehem Area Moravian Trombone Choir and to 
Veterans of Foreign Wars, Dyle E. Bray Post No. 739, of 
Bangor, by Senator Boscola. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Colonel 
Stephen M. and Mrs. Susan Sischo and to the Doylestown 
Veterans of Foreign Wars Post No. 175 by Senator Conti. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Joshua 
Richmond Hays by Senator Earll. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Jack O. 
Evans, Jr., and to Judith Ann Abel Henry by Senator Ferlo. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs. 
James Thrash, Mr. and Mrs. Max Miller, Mr. and Mrs. Ned 
Wagner, Mr. and Mrs. John Daniel Hassinger, Minerva Snyder, 
James Neitz, Sr., Harry A. Strausser III, Helen E. Keiser and to 
the Berwick High School Class of 1939 by Senator Gordner. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to the 
Pennsylvania National Guard, 131st Transportation Company, by 
Senators Gordner and Rhoades. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Charlotte 
Ferguson Ford and to Noah Bartley Flegeal by Senator 
Greenleaf. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Isabelle 
Ferguson Lettinger by Senators Greenleaf and Schwartz. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs. 
Curtin Maines, Mr. and Mrs. Fred K. Reed, Katherine Virginia 
Brown, Ashlan Jann Clark, Nikki Renee Hoover, Lucas Edward 
Larson, Seth Hauer and to the Bedford County Employer 
Advisory Council by Senator Jubelirer. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Drew Blanset 
Hittie, Derek Lynn Hittie, Dolly Zanoni, Teresa Stoughton-
Marafmo and to James K. Zeaman by Senator Kasunic. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to The Supreme 
"7" of Philadelphia by Senator Kitchen. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Chuck Tanner 
by Senator LaValle. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Paul Gritman 
and to Margaret R. White by Senator Lemmond. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Michael J. 
Caroccia and to the citizens of the Borough of Trafford by 
Senator Logan. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs. 
George Moriarity, Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Cunnion, Jr., Mr. and 
Mrs. Robert Clark, Mr. and Mrs. Harold Sherman, Mr. and Mrs. 
Howard Antes, Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Calkins, Mr. and Mrs. 
Donald B. Snyder, Mr. and Mrs. Richard Maneval, Mr. and Mrs. 
J. Philip Campbell, Mr. and Mrs. Charles A. Shipton, Mr. and 
Mrs. Raymond Bower, Mr. and Mrs. Robert Ross, Mr. and Mrs. 
David Hafer, Mr. and Mrs. Floyd E. Higley, Mr. and Mrs. Grant 
Packard, Jr., Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Hyle, Mr. and Mrs. 
Frederick W. Miller, Jr., Ronald A. Aungst, Sr., Francis D. 
Ellenberger, Sarah Camp, Sarah Sharer, Heidi Webb, Civil Air 
Patrol, Squadron 401, of Montoursville, and to the Blue Ridge 
Area High School Softball Team of New Milford by Senator 
Madigan. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to the 
Mifflinburg High School Girls' Softball Team by Senators 
Madigan and Corman. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Michael 
Stefanick by Senators Madigan and Lemmond. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs. 
Robert M. Eppley by Senator Mowery. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Daniel P. 
Wassil by Senator Musto. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Micaiah J. 
VanEvera and to Bradley J. Auman by Senator O'Pake. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs. 
Ronald Berberich, Janet A. Barlett, Deborah Neal and to the 
Shaler Area High School Varsity Girls' Softball Team of 
Pittsburgh by Senator Orie. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Samuel Elliot 
Moffat, Kenneth Loux, Stephen Anthony lacobucci and to 
Anthony James Lizza by Senator Pileggi. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Micaiah 
VanEvera, W. Douglas Weaver, Richard Hamilton, Waltz Golf 
Farm of Limerick and to Manatawny Manor of Pottstown by 
Senator Rafferty. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs. 
Rufus Bausher, Stanley Beninsky, Joseph Palmer, Donald P. 
Oaks, Frank Savitsky, James C. Park, Reverend Ronald V 
Jankaitis, Very Reverend Luke Anderson, Reverend Francis J. 
Baransky, Reverend David C. Gillis, Reverend Walter J. Hall 
and to James E. Miller by Senator Rhoades. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs. 
Victor Leap, Catherine Trotta, John Patrick Scott, Jr., and to 
Martha DeArment by Senator Robbins. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Reverend 
Daniel T. Straughn and to Althier Jones by Senator Wagner. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Andrea 
Brodbeck, Zachary Randall Cullum and to Patricia A. Clark by 
Senator Waugh. 
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Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Allen M. 
Wenger, Esther Lowry and to Miriam Landis by Senator Wenger. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs. 
Richard Virgil Bavera, Mr. and Mrs. Joseph G. Vatter, Mr. and 
Mrs. James Junk, Mr. and Mrs. Chester Bauer, Mr. and Mrs. 
Stanley J. Kogut, Margaret McAdoo Glenn and to the citizens of 
the Borough of Homer City by Senator D. White. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs. 
Carl E. McCall, William A. Nichols, Sr., and to Alma R. Silzle 
by Senator M.J. White. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to the citizens of 
the Borough of Harmony by Senators M.J. White and Orie. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Terry Stevens 
by Senator C. Williams. Congratulations of the Senate 
were extended to Mr. and Mrs. Vincent Callanan, Mr. and Mrs. 
Richard Baumer, Mr. and Mrs. Frank Gugliuzza, Mr. and Mrs. 
Edward DeLoach and to Lucy Stump by Senator Wonderling. 

Congratulations of the Senate were extended to Mr. and Mrs. 
Thaddeus Schultz by Senator Wozniak. 

CONDOLENCE RESOLUTIONS 

The PRESIDENT laid before the Senate the following 
resolutions, which were read, considered, and adopted by voice 
vote: 

Condolences of the Senate were extended to the family of the 
late Thomas N. Evans and to the family of the late John W. 
Lundy by Senator Madigan. 

Condolences of the Senate were extended to the family of the 
late Pattee J. Miller by Senator O'Pake. 

Condolences of the Senate were extended to the family of the 
late Charlotte Kowalski, to the family of the late Salvatore A. 
Mesiano and to the family of the late Edward R. Reybein by 
Senator Orie. 

POSTHUMOUS CITATION 

The PRESIDENT laid before the Senate the following 
citation, which was read, considered, and adopted by voice vote: 

A posthumous citation honoring the late Grace AsBeny Jones 
was extended to the family by Senator O'Pake. 

PETITIONS ON REMONSTRANCES 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Washington, Senator Stout. 

Senator STOUT. Madam President, thank you for recognizing 
me on Petitions and Remonstrances at this time, at nearly 8 a.m. 
on Sunday, July 4.1 am not going to speak very long, and you 
will be glad to know I have no graphics at this time. We all know 
what this signal means on a football field. If you do not know, go 
see Senator Mellow, the referee, or Jim Rhoades, the football 
coach, and they will tell you what this means. I think we as a 
General Assembly, Members of the Senate, Members of the 
House, on both sides of the aisle, and Governor Rendell should 
put their hands up because this is a victory for Pennsylvania 
today as we end this part of the Session of the General Fund 
budget. 

We have a very responsible general appropriations budget for 
fiscal year 2004-05 of nearly $23.28 billion that responsibly 

meets the needs of Pennsylvania in the year ahead of us. Also, we 
had the gaming approval to provide $1 billion to fimd property 
tax reduction, the school tax property tax reduction here in the 
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, an issue that has been 
addressed for over 30 years, and now we took a step forward. It 
might not be the biggest chunk of money per household, but it is 
a significant start for property tax reduction. Also, included is a 
multibillion dollar investment into economic development in 
districts where the gaming venues are located, and for the 
counties and host municipalities, we provided $25 million of 
dedicated funding to our volunteer fire departments, also the 
property tax reduction. We have a lot of reasons to celebrate. 
Governor Rendell had four major issues - the budget, the gaming 
issue, property tax reduction, and Growing Greener. He got three 
of the four, so batting .750 is not too bad, is it coach? Seven 
hundred and fifty is not a bad batting average in any league, 
whether it is in sports or politics. Governor Rendell's leadership 
is significant here at this time in Pennsylvania 2004. 

Although we were not successful in getting Growing Greener 
at this time, I think the citizens of Pennsylvania have spoken 
before that they want a cleaner, safer environment in the 
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, they want more friendly State 
Parks, they want farmland preservation, and I am sure when we 
come back later in this Session, we will address the Growing 
Greener needs in the Commonwealth. 

Yes, we do have many good reasons to celebrate the 4th of 
July this morning. The only thing I am a little disappointed in is 
we were unable to provide legislation to transfer the alternative 
fuel funds to energy harvest so we can move forward with the 
coal waste-to-energy project. The largest coal waste pile in the 
United States is located in Pennsylvania in northern Washington 
County, but I have the assurance from two people whom 
everybody in this Chamber respects, Mr. Steve MacNett and Mr. 
C.J. Hafiier, who assured me we will address this issue when we 
come back in September. So, there are a lot of reasons to be 
satisfied. 

But, I will tell you, as I said a couple of days ago, being off 
for 6 months, when I was unable to come to Harrisburg, I thought 
about different things. When I left last November, before I got ill, 
we did not have a budget, we did not have gaming, we did not 
have property tax reduction, and I came back the first week in 
June, and all of a sudden we have a budget, we have property tax 
reduction, we have gaming. I am going to beat my chest and take 
credit for getting all this done in about less than a month, so 
thank you, thank you, colleagues, for all this success. Put your 
hands up and take credit for it. Thanks to the leadership, thanks 
to the leadership of the Republican Caucus, thanks to the 
leadership of the Democratic Caucus, and the chairs of the 
Committee on Appropriations for the outstanding job they did for 
the citizens of Pennsylvania. Give them that signal, that 4th of 
July parade, a touchdown, all the way. 

Thank you. 

RECESS 

The PRESIDENT. Without objection, the Senate will stand in 
recess for about 45 minutes. 
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AFTER RECESS 

The PRESIDENT. The time of recess having expired, the 
Senate will come to order. 

SPECIAL ORDER OF BUSINESS 
SUPPLEMENTAL CALENDAR No, 10 

BILL REREPORTED FROM COMMITTEE AS 
AMENDED ON THIRD CONSIDERATION 

AND FINAL PASSAGE 

HB 1321 (Pr. No. 4327) ~ The Senate proceeded to 
consideration of the bill, entitled: 

An Act providing for economic development districts in cities of 
the first class; imposing penalties; and conferring powers and duties on 
the Department of Community and Economic Development and the 
Department of Revenue. 

Considered the third time and agreed to, 
And the amendments made thereto having been printed as 

required by the Constitution, 

On the question, 
Shall the bill pass finally? 

The yeas and nays were taken agreeably to the provisions of 
the Constitution and were as follows, viz: 

YEA-43 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 
Earll 
Erickson 
Ferlo 
Fumo 

Jubelirer 
Madigan 

Gordner 
Greenleaf 
Hughes 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Mellow 
Mowery 

Piccola 
Pippy 

Musto 
O'Pake 
Orie 
Pileggi 
Punt 
Rafferty 
Scamati 
Schwartz 
Stack 
Stout 
Tartaglione 

NAY-7 

Rhoades 
Robbins 

Thompson 
Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H. 
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

Waugh 

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative. 

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate return said bill to 
the House of Representatives with information that the Senate 
has passed the same with amendments in which concurrence of 
the House is requested. 

RECONSIDERATION OF HB 1321 

BILL ON FINAL PASSAGE 

HB 1321 (Pr. No. 4327) - Senator FUMO. Madam 
President, I move that the Senate do now reconsider the vote by 
which House Bill No. 1321, Printer's No. 4327, just passed 
finally. 

A voice vote having been taken, the question was determined 
in the affirmative 

And the question recurring, 
Shall the bill pass finally? 

The yeas and nays were required by Senator FUMO and were 
as follows, viz: 

YEA-42 

Armstrong 
Boscola 
Brightbill 
Conti 
Corman 
Costa 
Dent 
Earll 
Erickson 
Ferlo 
Fumo 

Jubelirer 
Madigan 

Gordner 
Greenleaf 
Hughes 
Kasunic 
Kitchen 
Kukovich 
LaValle 
Lemmond 
Logan 
Mellow 
Mowery 

Piccola 
Pippy 

Musto 
O'Pake 
Orie 
Pileggi 
Punt 
Rafiferty 
Scamati 
Stack 
Stout 
Tartaglione 
Thompson 

NAY-8 

Rhoades 
Robbins 

Tomlinson 
Wagner 
Wenger 
White, Donald 
White, Mary Jo 
Williams, Anthony H. 
Williams, Constance 
Wonderling 
Wozniak 

Schwartz 
Waugh 

A constitutional majority of all the Senators having voted 
"aye," the question was determined in the affirmative. 

Ordered, That the Secretary of the Senate return said bill to 
the House of Representatives with information that the Senate 
has passed the same with amendments in which concurrence of 
the House is requested. 

REMAINING BILLS REREFERRED 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I move that all 
remaining bills on the Calendar be rereferred to the Committee 
on Rules and Executive Nominations. 

The PRESIDENT. Senator Brightbill moves that all remaining 
bills on the Calendar be rereferred to the Committee on Rules 
and Executive Nominations. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate agree to the motion? 
A voice vote having been taken, the question was determined 

in the affirmative. 

RECESS 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Lebanon, Senator Brightbill. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I move that the 
Senate now stand in recess to the call of the President pro 
tempore. 

The PRESIDENT. Senator Brightbill moves that the Senate 
recess to the call of the President pro tempore. 

On the question, 
Will the Senate agree to the motion? 
A voice vote having been taken, the question was determined 

in the affirmative. 
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The PRESIDENT. The Senate will stand in recess to the call 
of the President pro tempore. 

AFTER RECESS 

The PRESIDENT. The time of recess having expired, the 
Senate will come to order. 

ADJOURNMENT 

The PRESIDENT. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Lebanon, Senator Brightbill. 

Senator BRIGHTBILL. Madam President, I move that the 
Senate do now adjourn until July 14,2004, at 11:10 a.m., Eastern 
Daylight Saving Time. 

The motion was agreed to by voice vote. 
The Senate adjourned at 11:59 p.m., Eastern Daylight Saving 

Time. 


